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STAGE CHAPTERS OF HISTORY

A much commoner theatrical product is the historical romance, mostly
fiction with historical names attached to the stock characters of the
stage. Many of these plays have introduced their heroines as Nell
Gwynn, and Nell's principal lover as Charles II. As Nell was a lively
and lovable actress, it was easy to reproduce her by casting a lively
and lovable actress for the part; but the stage Charles, though his
costume and wig were always unmistakeable, never had any other
resemblance to the real Charles, nor to anything else on earth except
what he was not: a stage walking gentleman with nothing particular to
say for himself.

Now the facts of Charles's reign have been chronicled so often by
modern historians of all parties, from the Whig Macaulay to the
Jacobite Hilaire Belloc, that there is no novelty left for the
chronicler to put on the stage. As to the romance, it is intolerably
stale: the spectacle of a Charles sitting with his arm round Nell
Gwynn's waist, or with Moll Davis seated on his knee, with the
voluptuous termagant Castlemaine raging in the background, has no
interest for me, if it ever had for any grown-up person.

But when we turn from the sordid facts of Charles's reign, and from
his Solomonic polygamy, to what might have happened to him but did not,
the situation becomes interesting and fresh. For instance, Charles
might have met that human prodigy Isaac Newton. And Newton might have
met that prodigy of another sort, George Fox, the founder of the
morally mighty Society of Friends, vulgarly called the Quakers. Better
again, all three might have met. Now anyone who considers a hundred and
fiftieth edition of Sweet Nell of Old Drury more attractive than Isaac
Newton had better avoid my plays: they are not meant for such. And
anyone who is more interested in Lady Castlemaine's hips than in Fox's
foundation of the great Cult of Friendship should keep away from
theatres and frequent worse places. Still, though the interest of my
play lies mainly in the clash of Charles, George, and Isaac, there is
some fun in the clash between all three and Nelly, Castlemaine, and the
Frenchwoman Louise de Kéroualle, whom we called Madame Carwell.
So I bring the three on the stage to relieve the intellectual
tension.

NEWTON'S RECTILINEAR UNIVERSE

There is another clash which is important and topical in view of the
hold that professional science has gained on popular credulity since
the middle of the nineteenth century. I mean the eternal clash between
the artist and the physicist. I have therefore invented a collision
between Newton and a personage whom I should like to have called
Hogarth; for it was Hogarth who said "the line of beauty is a curve,"
and Newton whose first dogma it was that the universe is in principle
rectilinear. He called straight lines right lines; and they were still
so called in my school Euclid eighty years ago. But Hogarth could not
by any magic be fitted into the year 1680, my chosen date; so I had to
fall back on Godfrey Kneller. Kneller had not Hogarth's brains; but I
have had to endow him with them to provide Newton with a victorious
antagonist. In point of date Kneller just fitted in.

But I must make an exception to this general invitation. If by any
chance you are a great mathematician or astronomer you had perhaps
better stay away. I have made Newton aware of something wrong with the
perihelion of Mercury. Not since Shakespear made Hector of Troy quote
Aristotle has the stage perpetrated a more staggering anachronism. But
I find the perihelion of Mercury so irresistible as a laugh catcher
(like Weston-super-Mare) that I cannot bring myself to sacrifice it. I
am actually prepared to defend it as a possibility. Newton was not only
a lightning calculator with a monstrous memory: he was also a most
ingenious and dexterous maker of apparatus. He made his own telescope;
and when he wanted to look at Mercury without being dazzled by the sun
he was quite clever enough to produce an artificial eclipse by putting
an obturator into the telescope, though nobody else hit on that simple
device until long after. My ignorance in these matters is stupendous;
but I refuse to believe that Newton's system did not enable him to
locate Mercury theoretically at its nearest point to the sun, and then
to find out with his telescope that it was apparently somewhere
else.

For the flash of prevision in which Newton foresees Einstein's
curvilinear universe I make no apology. Newton's first law of motion is
pure dogma. So is Hogarth's first law of design. The modern astronomers
have proved, so far, that Hogarth was right and Newton wrong. But as
the march of science during my long lifetime has played skittles with
all the theories in turn I dare not say how the case will stand by the
time this play of mine reaches its thousandth performance (if it ever
does). Meanwhile let me admit that Newton in my play is a stage
astronomer: that is, an astronomer not for an age but for all time.
Newton as a man was the queerest of the prodigies; and I have chapter
and verse for all his contradictions.

CHARLES'S GOLDEN DAYS

As to Charles, he adolesced as a princely cosmopolitan vagabond of
curiously mixed blood, and ended as the first king in England whose
kingship was purely symbolic, and who was clever enough to know that
the work of the regicides could not be undone, and that he had to reign
by his wits and not by the little real power they had left him.
Unfortunately the vulgarity of his reputation as a Solomonic polygamist
has not only obscured his political ability, but eclipsed the fact that
he was the best of husbands. Catherine of Braganza, his wife, has been
made to appear a nobody, and Castlemaine, his concubine, almost a great
historical figure. When you have seen my play you will not make that
mistake, and may therefore congratulate yourself on assisting at an act
of historical justice.

Let us therefore drop the popular subject of The Merry Monarch and
his women. On the stage, and indeed off it, he is represented as having
practically no other interest, and being a disgracefully unfaithful
husband. It is inferred that he was politically influenced by women,
especially by Louise de Kéroualle, who, as an agent of Louis
XIV, kept him under the thumb of that Sun of Monarchs as his secret
pensioner. The truth is that Charles, like most English kings, was
continually in money difficulties because the English people, having an
insuperable dislike of being governed at all, would not pay taxes
enough to finance an efficient civil and military public service. In
Charles's day especially they objected furiously to a standing army,
having had enough of that under Cromwell, and grudged their king even
the lifeguards which were the nucleus of such an army. Charles, to
carry on, had to raise the necessary money somewhere; and as he could
not get it from the Protestant people of England he was clever enough
to get it from the Catholic king of France; for, though head of the
Church of England, he privately ranked Protestants as an upstart vulgar
middle-class sect, and the Catholic Church as the authentic original
Church of Christ, and the only possible faith for a gentleman. In
achieving this he made use of Louise: there is no evidence that she
made use of him. To the Whig historians the transaction makes Charles a
Quisling in the service of Louis and a traitor to his own country. This
is mere Protestant scurrility: the only shady part of it is that
Charles, spending the money in the service of England, gave le Roi
Soleil no value for it.

The other mistresses could make him do nothing that his goodnature
did not dispose him to do, whether it was building Greenwich Hospital
or making dukes of his bastards. As a husband he took his marriage very
seriously, and his sex adventures as calls of nature on an entirely
different footing. In this he was in the line of evolution, which leads
to an increasing separation of the unique and intensely personal and
permanent marriage relation from the carnal intercourse described in
Shakespear's sonnet. This, being a response to the biological decree
that the world must be peopled, may arise irresistibly between persons
who could not live together endurably for a week but can produce
excellent children. Historians who confuse Charles's feelings for his
wife with his appetite for Barbara Villiers do not know chalk from
cheese biologically.

THE FUTURE OF WOMEN IN POLITICS

The establishment of representative government in England is assumed
to have been completed by the enfranchisement of women in 1928. The
enormous hiatus left by their previous disenfranchisement is supposed
to have been filled up and finished with. As a matter of fact it has
only reduced Votes for Women to absurdity; for the women immediately
used their vote to keep women out of Parliament. After seventeen years
of it the nation, consisting of men and women in virtually equal
numbers, is misrepresented at Westminster by 24 women and 616 men.
During the Suffragette revolt of 1913 I gave great offence to the
agitators by forecasting this result, and urging that what was needed
was not the vote, but a constitutional amendment enacting that all
representative bodies shall consist of women and men in equal numbers,
whether elected or nominated or co-opted or registered or picked up in
the street like a coroner's jury.

THE COUPLED VOTE

In the case of elected bodies the only way of effecting this is by
the Coupled Vote. The representative unit must be not a man or a
woman but a man and a woman. Every vote, to be valid, must be
for a human pair, with the result that the elected body must consist of
men and women in equal numbers. Until this is achieved it is idle to
prate about political democracy as existing, or ever having existed, at
any known period of English history.

It is to be noted that the half-and-half proportion is valid no
matter what the proportion of women to men is in the population. It
never varies considerably; but even if it did the natural unit would
still be the complete couple and not its better (or worse) half.

The wisdom or expediency of this reform is questioned on various
grounds. There are the people who believe that the soul is a masculine
organ lacking in women, as certain physical organs are, and is the seat
of male political faculty. But, so far, dissection, spectrum analysis,
the electronic microscope, have failed to discover in either sex any
specific organ or hormone that a biologist can label as the soul. So we
christen it The Holy Ghost or The Lord of Hosts and dechristen it as a
Life Force or Élan Vital. As this is shared by women and
men, and, when it quits the individual, produces in both alike the
dissolution we call death, democratic representation cannot be said to
exist where women are not as fully enfranchised and qualified as men.
So far no great harm has been done by their legal disabilities because
men and women are so alike that for the purposes of our crude
legislation it matters little whether juries and parliaments are packed
with men or women; but now that the activities of government have been
greatly extended, detailed criticism by women has become indispensable
in Cabinets. For instance, the House of Lords is more representative
than the House of Commons because its members are there as the sons of
their fathers, which is the reason for all of us being in the world;
but it would be a much more human body if it were half-and-half sons
and daughters.

All this went on with the approval of the women, who formed half the
community, and yet were excluded not only from the franchise but from
the professions and public services, except the thrones. Up to a point
this also did not matter much; for in oligarchies women exercise so
much influence privately and irresponsibly that the cleverest of them
are for giving all power to the men, knowing that they can get round
them without being hampered by the female majority whose world is the
kitchen, the nursery, and the drawingroom if such a luxury is within
their reach.

But representation on merely plangent Parliamentary bodies is not
sufficient. Anybody can complain of a grievance; but its remedy demands
constructive political capacity. Now political capacity is rare; but it
is not rarer in women than in men. Nature's supply of five per cent or
so of born political thinkers and administrators are all urgently
needed in modern civilization; and if half of that natural supply is
cut off by the exclusion of women from Parliament and Cabinets the
social machinery will fall short and perhaps break down for lack of
sufficient direction. Competent women, of whom enough are available,
have their proper places filled by incompetent men: there is no Cabinet
in Europe that would not be vitally improved by having its male tail
cut off and female heads substituted.

But how is this to be done? Giving all women the vote makes it
impossible because it only doubles the resistance to any change. When
it was introduced in England not a single woman was returned at the
ensuing General Election, though there were women of proved ability in
the field. They were all defeated by male candidates who were
comparative noodles and nobodies.

Therefore I suggest and advocate The Coupled Vote, making all votes
invalid except those for a bi-sexed couple, and thus ensuring the
return of a body in which men and women are present in equal numbers.
Until this is done, adult suffrage will remain the least democratic of
all political systems. I leave it to our old parliamentary hands to
devise a plan by which our electorate can be side-tracked, humbugged,
cheated, lied to, or frightened into tolerating such a change. If it
has to wait for their enlightenment it will wait too long.

MALVERN, 1939

AYOT SAINT LAWRENCE, 1945
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The library in the house of Isaac Newton in Cambridge in the year
1680. It is a cheerful room overlooking the garden from the first floor
through a large window which has an iron balcony outside, with an iron
staircase down to the garden level. The division of the window to the
left as you look out through it is a glass door leading to these
stairs, making the room accessible from the garden. Inside the room the
walls are lined with cupboards below and bookshelves above. To the
right of the window is a stand-up writing desk. The cupboards are
further obstructed by six chairs ranged tidily along them, three to the
right of the window and three to the left (as you look out). Between
them a table belonging to the set of chairs stands out in the middle
with writing materials on it and a prodigious open Bible, made for a
church lectern. A comfortable chair for the reader faces away from the
window. On the reader's left is a handsome armchair, apparently for the
accommodation of distinguished visitors to the philosopher.

Newton's housekeeper, a middle aged woman of very respectable
appearance, is standing at the desk working at her accounts.

A serving maid in morning deshabille comes in through the
interior door, which is in the side wall to the left of the window
(again as you look out through it).

THE MAID. Please, Mrs Basham, a Mr Rowley wants to know when the
master will be at home to receive him.
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